
TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD MINUTES
SPECIAL MEETING / BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING 
OCTOBER 22nd, 2020
The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for a Special Meeting on Thursday, October 22nd, 2020. Supervisor Wendy Burton called the meeting to order via Zoom at 7:00 pm with a salute to the flag, led by Grange Youth Ambassador Elliott Wilser.
Roll call: 
Wendy Burton – present



Margaret Fallon – present
Mary Weinberger – present



Frank Pepe – present



Paul Coughlin – present


This Special Meeting was called in order to have a scheduled Public Hearing on the 2021 Preliminary Budget.
PRELIMINARY BUDGET FOR 2021 PUBLIC HEARING
Supervisor Burton gave a PowerPoint presentation on the 2021 Preliminary Budget and made a motion to close the Special Meeting and enter into a Public Hearing for it.  The motion was seconded by Frank Pepe, with all voting in favor.  She then asked for comments from the people participating in this Zoom meeting.

Mark Lagus, 45 Hunns Lake Road – thanked the Board for their work on this, supports you going forward and added that we still have the lowest tax rate in the County.

Ted Fox, 149 Willowbrook – asked the Supervisor to explain the recent mailing and if there was $2.5 million dollars in the bank, why are taxes being raised.  Can you explain how the money in the bank is just not available.  Supervisor Burton explained that the bank statements don’t actually reflect what money the Town has for long term use, like encumbered funds, operating expenses, payroll and several projects that have to be finished, like the old dangerous collapsed highway garage.  Mr. Fox thanked the Town Board and appreciate what you’ve done.
Stacey Adams, 69 Millis Lane – is there a specific number of what the tax increase will be from 2020.  Ms. Burton responded: go back to your 2019 tax bill and add $35.09 if your house is assessed at $300,000.

Nathan LaVirtue, 145 Bulls Head Road – saddens him that there is still misinformation out there with the recent mailing, time  for community to come together which is what this Board has done.  The savings in the budget, how could that be spent?  Ms. Burton: taking down the old highway garage, evaluate the lack of efficiency in the old section of the Town Hall which could save in heating oil bills, will soon need to purchase new 10-wheel truck even though we’re working on a 5-year plan.
Carl Merritt, 168 Creamery Road – asked what the actual percentage of the tax increase is.  Ms. Burton: from the 2019 bill, it’s an 8.5%, if the base is the illegitimate 2020 bill, it’s 150% increase but refuses to condone that figure.  Mr. Merritt: has the State called this action criminal?  Ms. Burton – it’s still an active investigation which may take a bit longer because of Covid. Mr. Merritt: for what is the $2.3 million in the bank for?  Ms. Burton: $600,000 on operating expenses, the old garage take down and purchasing a new truck.  Mr. Merritt: we will always have taxpayers to pay bills. What made the 2020 budget unauthorized?  Ms. Burton: three members of the Town Board did not know about the shift of 10.8% tax decrease to a 60% decrease, never known until bills came out in January after the election was lost. Mr. Merritt:  Leaves $1.4 million.  What does it cost to run the Town Rec. and how much revenue comes in?  Ms. Burton always operates at a loss, probably since forever, but it’s a service to the residents and it’s not a profit center.  Councilwoman Fallon responded that it was a hard decision to open the Rec this year, the Board felt strongly that the children needed to have the Rec. opened; the Committee and the Commission provided an extraordinary season for the kids.
Claudia DeBellis, 265 Charwill Dr. – directed her statement to the anonymous author of the postcard, please stop.  This hysteria is placing undue burden on the community that is dealing with illness, loss of income.  This current Town Board has worked hard to retain services and to clean up this financial mess, just give them space, and stop.
Robert Kahn, 144 Ludlow Woods Road – thanked the Board.  Asked about the Rec.: the quality has gone way down for a while but did not know that it ran at a deficit.  Non-residents I believe carry the cost but hopes that the Rec. and its budget will run a little better, with more maintenance, Sparc Park, number of lifeguards and the number of programs.  Councilwoman Weinberger added that in the last couple of years, a lot of turnover of staff plus rates of pay have
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gone up because of the minimum wage law.  This year’s difficulties are probably from Covid.  The Rec. Supervisor Lauren did a fantastic job this year, but we turned a corner, and only residents were allowed this year.  Ms. Burton also stated that we got a gift of a pickle ball court, and the Rec. Commission will hopefully be starting a capital drive to fix the tennis courts without town money.  They also purchased new soccer goals.  
Gary Haddum, 172 Bowen Road – appreciated the transparency of this Board but was reckless to spend down the reserves.  Asked about the 5-year plan.  On the revenue side, has there been an increase at all?  Do you see any arrears in tax payment?  Can the savings be used to meet expenses if taxes fall?  Applauded the Board and has his support. The Supervisor can’t answer  if there are shortfalls, but Councilman Coughlin said that would be the County’s problem as they pay us.  She added that there has been a lot of new construction and the Building Dept. has been bringing in a lot of revenue, more than expected, and we’ve also increased his revenues for 2021.  Then the tax burden will be shared with these continued building increases. Councilman Pepe added that the building has generated a 1% revenue increase and we expect almost that next year as well.
Johanna Shafer, 21 Decker Road – regarding the Rec., it has been difficult to keep lifeguards at the end of the season because they all head off to college.  Also not running the Haunted House now which has brought in a great deal of money.  Also spoke of the mailer that she found most offensive but had never seen as much transparency as with this Board,  thanking them for their efforts in righting the wrong.

Gary Lovett, 28 Patricia Lane –thanked the Board and said he was sorry that they had to deal with this 60% budget sabotage and supported them in making a stable and sustainable path.
Janet Hayward, Millis Lane, was not able to join the meeting but typed that she was grateful for the Town Board’s work. 

Stacey Adams – asked about the process in using the Rec. facilities and checking residency requirements. 

Supervisor Burton thanked all who participated with their comments and then turned the comment period over to each Board member:
Councilman Paul Coughlin – thanked Wendy and Frank for their yeoman’s job on this budget and added that the Town would be getting the CHIPS money for the Highway Department as well as that the Town might not need to use all of the $950,000 from this current year’s budget, perhaps only half.  He also asked a question about the savings, stating that although he disagrees with some of the Board members on the amount of cash in the bank, it’s still a good financial barometer.  Ms. Burton added that she appreciated their conversations over the last two days.

Councilwoman Margaret Fallon – Paul, its’ not the only barometer, but thanked all who showed up tonight for this meeting and other, adding that this budget had been gone over line by line.  As for the recent postcard mailing, a juvenile anonymous flyer - enough!  Speaking for many, put your name on it, and as far as “paid for by a bi-partisan committee” there is no record of such, so please email her and let her know who you are.  This was insulting to the Town’s intelligence, and if the 60% budget decrease was discussed, there certainly was no flyer before last year’s election day.
Councilman Frank Pepe – thanked the Board members and to Councilman Coughlin, I understand your perspective and appreciate your comments, and others, but we pulled the community together.  Has done some research and our  tax revenue is only $429,000 for this year, and going back 20 years, its was $800,000. You might have to go back 50 years or so to get to a $429,000 tax revenue.  Can’t recover easily from this.  We could collect more taxes by overbudgeting to build up balances, or budget closer to the vest with very little left over.  This budget will give us the best odds for controlling our finances.  Thanked all for their participation.
Councilwoman Weinberger also spoke of the flyer about the “secretly crafted” budget.  The facts were that the 2020 budget  had a 10.8% decrease that the whole Board agreed on, but then after the election, two of the Board members snuck a 60% decrease through without the entire Board’s knowledge, to hurt the new administration and the Town ending up being collateral damage.  View the Nov. 14th Board meeting – after the vote, a final budget was handed out afterwards.  There was nothing secretive this year, all was open and transparent.
Supervisor Burton – said that in her 10 months as Supervisor, it’s been an amazing journey, has learned so much, met and talked with many new people, even some with differing opinions, but made friends.  This budget was a “bear”, with Councilman Pepe doing most of  this, pulling together all of the information so we could make the right decisions.  The postcard
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mailing says to take responsibility, and I am.  The tenor has changed, the community is all  pulling together, taking the time to show up with their participation, support and even disagreement.
A motion to close the Public Hearing and adjourn the meeting was made at 8:18pm on the motion of Wendy Burton, seconded by Mary Weinberger.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk

